
 
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

MEETING 
6:30 PM Town Office Meeting Room 

Monday, May 4, 2020 
 
Present: Chairman Josh Trow, Selectman John Augustine, Selectman Fred Gallup,  
and Donna Nashawaty, Town Manager.  
Present by Video: Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling and Selectman Shane Hastings 
   
REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE:  
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING CZC’s: 
Parcel ID:0146-0006-0000 96 Upper Bay Road, Sean & Jennifer Hubbard 
Parcel ID:0238-0006-0000 199 Timmothy Road, Brandon & Bess Trevino 
Parcel ID:0235-0019-0000 19 Water Lot Road, Joseph & Andrea Killory 
Parcel ID:0126-0026-0000 1-4 Mustard Seed Lane, Edward & Bonnie Henderson 
Parcel ID:0131-0028-0000 8 Lower Winn Hill Road, Scott & Kelsey MacNamee 
Parcel ID:0133-0011-0000 16 High Street, Cory & Renee Flint 
BY Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman Gottling. Unanimous. 
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING AFTER THE FACT: 
Parcel ID:0133-0011-0000 16 High Street, Cory & Renee Flint 
BY Selectman Gottling seconded by Selectman Hastings Unanimous. 
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING LAND DISTURBANCE BOND: 
Parcel ID:0131-0028-0000 8 Lower Winn Hill Road, Scott & Kelsey MacNamee 
Parcel ID:0210-0052-0002&0207-021-0000 41 Seven Springs Road, David 
Swist/Loren Deveau 
BY Selectman Hastings seconded by Selectman Gallup. Unanimous. 
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING VETERAN EXEMPTIONS: 
Parcel ID:0121-0035-0000 105 Fernwood Point Road, Paul Moore Revocable Trust 
Parcel ID:0235-0075-0000 31 West Hill Road, Rev. Living Trust Agreement of 
James Dittrich 
Parcel ID:0234-0015-0000 48 Hansen Chase Road, Mark Reynolds 
Parcel ID:0218-0003-0000 1 Dowd Lane, William Moore 
Parcel ID:0114-0058-0000 106 Fairway Drive, Stanley Revocable Trust of 2006 
BY Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman Gottling. Unanimous. 
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING CURRENT USE Application: 
Parcel ID:0234-0002-0000 428 Stagecoach Road, Joanne Menard 
BY Selectman Gottling seconded by Selectman Hastings. Unanimous. 
MOTION TO APPROVE THE FOLLOWING YIELD TAX: 
Parcel ID:0238-0041-0000 Nutting Road, Peter & Tina Blythe 
BY Selectman Hastings seconded by Selectman Gallup. Unanimous. 
 
 
 
 
 



 
SELECTMEN  
•Policy for Zoning-Farm Related 
Chairman Trow said this issue came up after receiving a Certificate of Compliance 
(CZC) permit for a Goat Shed. It was realized that residents were doing farming related 
activities in zones that were not permitted for it. Rural Residential and Rural Land 
districts are the only zones that allow farming. As it stands today, legally residents can 
not have animals for farming purposes in non-permitted zones. Chairman Trow said that 
chickens have become very popular lately and he has noticed that many families have 
gotten them in the last couple of weeks. Chairman Trow talked to the owner of the goats 
today and the owner’s concern was the goats were not “farm” animals they would be 
pets. The owner said they were not raising the goats for meat, his kids wanted them as 
pets. In Chairman Trow’s mind if you are getting the animals as pets, none of the 
ordinance would apply. Chairman Trow asked the Board if they wanted to try and adjust 
any of this or change it. To officially adjust this the Planning Board would come up with 
a new definition in the zoning ordinance. The issue in the meantime is when someone 
calls in with a complaint the Police say it is a zoning issue and the complaint gets 
forwarded to the Zoning Administrator. Chairman Trow said he thinks the thing to be 
clear about though is if the town is not going to plan to change it in March there is no 
point in telling the Zoning Administrator to change how she’s doing it now. Chairman 
Trow asked the Board if there was a desire to change this section of the ordinance. Donna 
Nashawaty said if the Board of Selectmen (BOS) wants to enforce it as a zoning issue, 
they would give the marching orders through her to the Zoning Administrator. Selectman 
Gallup thought the Board needed to be careful because there are a lot of other pets that 
would also qualify as farm animals such as dogs or cats that can be found on a farm and 
are pets of residents in this district. Chairman Trow said if the Board’s intention is to look 
at the Zoning Administrator through the Town Manager and say the Board does not want 
to be pursuing anything if it is not problematic. Selectman Augustine said that there is a 
difference between the Zoning Administrator pursuing it proactively and reacting to 
complaints. Obviously, there was a complaint from somebody about the chickens, which 
is different than the Zoning Administrator driving around looking for chickens. Donna 
Nashawaty said there have been several complaints about the chickens to the Police 
Department. The chicken complaint came in at the same time the goat shed application 
came in which prompted the Zoning Administrator to seek the legal opinion on whether a 
neighbor complaint is a zoning or police issue. Selectman Gallup said one question that 
comes to mind is who was there first: the neighbor with the chickens or the neighbor 
making the complaint and were the chickens there before this was adopted. If the town is 
going to make 1 person get rid of the illegal chickens, then the town needs to seek out the 
other people who illegally have chickens and have them get rid of them too. Chairman 
Trow said that Selectman Augustine’s point was if people have chickens and nobody 
cares that is fine, it is when the chickens start showing up on the neighbor’s porch which 
is problematic. Selectman Gottling said if the goats and chickens are being kept primarily 
as pets the Board should treat them as when pets cause trouble. When these pets are a 
nuisance, they should be treated just like the Police would treat a dog complaint. 
Selectman Augustine said his definition is a pet comes in the house and a farm animal 
does not come in the house.  



Chairman Trow said that right now this is not allowed in the zoning ordinance but asked 
the Board again if there was a desire to allow these pets to some extent. Selectman 
Augustine asked if it were a zoning amendment or a new policy would there be a public 
hearing to get feedback from the public. Donna Nashawaty replied yes, there would be a 
public hearing. Selectman Augustine said it would be put on the ballot in March to ask 
the voters if the town should adopt this change Donna Nashawaty replied that it would be 
a Planning Board amendment to the Zoning Ordinance. Chairman Trow said for now if 
the Board was in consensus that they do not have a problem with these pets if they are not 
problematic and are contained on the person’s property. After some discussion, the Board 
said for right now unless something is changed next March this will not be a zoning 
issue, it will be taken care of by the Police Department.    
•Project for Charitable Work 
Donna Nashawaty was contacted by the Office Manager from George Neuwirt’s 
company regarding donating his services to a town project, with no cost to the town. 
George Neuwirt noticed there were sections of the stone wall near the Harbor area that 
needed some attention that could be easily replaced. Donna Nashawaty emailed the 
request to the Board and Department Heads to see if they had any suggestions. Donna 
Nashawaty said most town projects are put out to bid and she could not think of any other 
than working with the Girl Scout Troop on the town trail that was discussed at a March 
BOS meeting. Selectman Gallup said that maybe it could be work done in accordance 
with the Veterans Field Project, such as the preliminary work. Chairman Trow suggested 
the school might have a project. Donna Nashawaty will suggested that George Neuwirt 
get in touch with Recreation Director to see if he has any projects.      
•Municipal Clerks Week Proclamation 
Chairman Trow said May 3rd through the 9th is Municipal Clerks Week. Chairman Trow  
read the proclamation into the record. Motion to accept the proclamation by Selectman  
Gallup seconded by Selectman Gottling. Unanimous.  
•Set New Pool Fee on CZC 
Donna Nashawaty said that the town received a CZC permit for an in-ground pool and  
there is no fee for it. After reviewing the fee structure Donna Nashawaty feels it would fit  
under the sheds/decks/porches line. This fee would pertain to any pool that is permanent. 
Motion to add pools to the sheds/decks/porches line by Selectman Gallup, seconded  
by Selectman Gottling. Unanimous.   
 
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
•Chairman Trow said the new Fire Truck has arrived and is in service. Members of the 
Fire Department are being videotaped reading books on the fire truck as part of a 
community program. The videos can be viewed on the Sunapee Fire Association 
Facebook page.    
Items Requested by Selectman Augustine 
•Status update on the number of COVID-19 cases in Sunapee. 
Selectman Augustine said an email blast came out announcing that testing will be done at 
the high school on Saturday. Do we know how many people were tested? Donna 
Nashawaty said 50 people. Selectman Augustine asked how many confirmed cases were 
in Sunapee. Donna Nashawaty said the town does not gather or report any of this 
information but suggests going to www.nh.gov/covid19 to get any of this information.  



 
•Status update on Town operations and employee morale. 
Selectman Augustine asked how things were going with the town and employee morale. 
Donna Nashawaty replied she did not have any negative things to report. On Saturday 
there was a Coffee with the Chief by zoom meeting which was very well attended. Donna 
Nashawaty has had positive feedback on the way things are being done in the town.  
•Review results achieved by Town employees during April's work-from-home. 
Donna Nashawaty had a Department Head meeting on Friday at 9:00AM via zoom to talk 
about the things that worked and did not work and the consensus was that things started 
out a little bit rough, components were added that help streamline things. Everyone was 
very positive and upbeat about the services that were being provided to the citizens given 
the structure that was in place. The Governor had an update meeting at 3:00PM so she 
asked the Department Heads to update their section of the posting on the website based 
on the changes to the stay-at-home order. Donna Nashawaty said not everyone is working 
from home and are never seen at work. The positions that do are partially at home and 
partially at work, whatever is necessary. The Governor in his stay-at-home order 
encouraged the point if you could work from home so there were less people under the 
roof and in contact with each other. Selectman Augustine asked if Donna Nashawaty 
thinks the building operations experienced in April will continue through May 31st. 
Donna Nashawaty replied yes with some sort of a roll-out plan to relax some pieces and 
envision what that would look like when we do open to the public. Donna Nashawaty 
said at today’s Governor conference it was announced that there would be money for 
municipalities based on population. New Hampshire population has been given an 
additional $40,000,000 to cover eligible COVID-19 related expenses. The Town of 
Sunapee is eligible for $82,415. This is a grant that does not have to be paid back and is 
for the expenses FEMA is not covering. It was also announced that a $300 weekly stiped 
has been granted to full-time Policemen, Firemen and EMTs and $150 to part-time 
Policemen, Firemen and EMTs. It is not part of the grant; it is money from another source 
and goes through the end of June. Donna Nashawaty talked about the Food Pantry 
operations that are being done by the employees since the volunteers are not allowed in 
the building. Selectman Augustine asked what was happening with the summer 
programs. Donna Nashawaty has been working with Scott Blewitt to figure out what can 
be offered as a safe program to the residents.    
•Discuss plans for hiring of Summer/Seasonal employees. 
Selectman Augustine asked what the plan was for hiring Lifeguards, Information Booth 
and Harbor Restrooms Attendants. Are the Harbor Restrooms going to be opened? Donna 
Nashawaty replied that there is no way to clean them after each person, so they will not 
be open at this time. Donna Nashawaty said she is going to have an additional 
Department Head meeting to discuss the activity of each department and the steps to 
reopen.     
•Review non-property tax revenue line items and discuss which line items could be 
significantly different this year compared to previous years.  
Selectman Augustine said there does not look like year to date, there are any major 
changes with the revenue lines.  
 



Selectman Augustine said he imagines that the Rooms and Meal Tax Revenue will be 
way down, but there sounds like there will be other money like the $82,000. Donna 
Nashawaty replied that the $82,000 can not replace lost revenues, the Federal 
Government made that very clear. Selectman Augustine said at some point the Board will 
have to talk about the need to make any changes to lessen expenditures. Donna 
Nashawaty said the expenditure line is the amount of the warrant articles at March Town 
Meeting and when it comes time to set the budget it is only fund balance that can be used 
to offset taxes. The fact that you are conserving expenditures does not affect the tax rate 
this year.  
•Discuss whether to invite State Representative Gates and State Representative Tanner to 
an upcoming BOS meeting to share thoughts on State's COVID-19 policies & programs. 
Selectman Augustine asked if the Board were interested in having both State 
Representatives to either come to a future meeting or invite them in a zoom meeting to 
offer them some thoughts or they could offer their thoughts. Chairman Trow was curious 
what Selectman Augustine would be expecting out of that. The Board is not trying to 
influence a bill passing or not passing and he does not know what the benefit would be in 
having them come. Selectman Gallup is not sure they would have any more control over 
this then the Board does.   
•Share what BOS members are hearing from residents about how they are faring given 
current health & economic situation. 
Selectman Augustine asked if any of the Board members have heard from the residents? 
Selectman Hastings said people are sick of staying inside. Chairman Trow said he has  
heard from town residents and town employees that they are appreciative of the town  
trying to do what they can but keeping people safe in line with the Governor’s order.     
•Selectman Gallup thinks the town needs to look for that crack in the eggshell so the  
town can get back to normal. Selectman Gallup is worried about safety with the traffic  
backing up at the Transfer Station. Chairman Trow asked if anyone is keeping track of  
the traffic times and flow. Donna Nashawaty said the suggestion from Scott Hazelton was  
to put out a reminder email telling what days and the time the Transfer Station is open.       
 
TOWN MANAGER REPORTS 
•4th of July Fireworks 
Donna Nashawaty said that the Police Chief, Fire Chief, and herself will meet with Scott  
Blewitt and talk about the possibilities. Donna Nashawaty said she may come back after  
the recommendations and tell the Board there will not be 4th of July Fireworks this year.  
Scott Blewitt is looking at the contract to see if the town would loss money if they  
cancelled the fireworks or if you can apply the money to next year.   
•Cash Flow Projections Estimates 
The Board received the Projected Operating Account Balance through the end of June.  
Donna Nashawaty spoke with the bank regarding a TAN (Tax Anticipation Note) with an  
interest rate of 2.99%, you would borrow what you need and pay it back by December  
31st. Selectman Gallup asked if the Board could tap into some of the town monies like  
the Hydro or Water funds to get the town by. Donna Nashawaty thinks the town will be  
fine, but if people can not pay their second issue tax bill then she might run into a  
problem. The Town can not take out a TAN 10 days before the County Bill is due.  
Donna Nashawaty said she will investigate all the options.    



•Office Process Updates 
Donna Nashawaty feels the process on the website will be updated regularly.  
•YTD Revenue and Expenses 
The Board received the monthly budget report through April 30th and the expenditure  
comparison report from January through April 2016-2020.  
 
•Continued Items: 
 Contract with Appleseed Cruises LLC 
 Donna Nashawaty touched base with Tim Fenton and the Fentons are not sure 

what they are going to do. Donna Nashawaty will put them on the next meeting 
agenda.  

 Scott Brown, Request to Waive Late Tax Bill Interest 
 
 
Meeting Adjourned 9:15PM 
Respectfully Submitted by,  
Barbara Vaughn 
Administrative Assistant    




























